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All his life Zac Witter, 17, has wanted to be an inventor but has 
been told by his family, his school teachers and even his friends 
that he hasn’t got what it takes.

Zac, has helped prove them right with many failed zany experiments 
and inventions that always ended in disasters with explosions, 
fiery crashes and unintended consequences.

As a result, Zac has become a fanatical devotee of famed scientist 
and inventor Nikola Tesla. He works hard to emulate the man who 
invented alternating (AC) current by replicating Tesla’s many 
unproven inventions.

Zac’s latest invention, a hydrogen-operated Go-kart engine he 
thinks will change the world, lands him in hospital with multiple 
injuries.

His father urges him to quit trying to invent things and 
concentrate on reality. Zac responds with a blistering rebuttal 
mocking his father for running around the country buying up 
products from bankrupt companies and stores then reselling them.

Silas Sinkler, Zac’s maternal grandfather, who frequents military 
surplus auctions and sales, shows up at the hospital after 
everyone else has left, and tells Zac not to give up. 

He invites him to join him, after he recovers, on a road trip to 
Utah for one of his auctions. He tells him some exotic items are 
up for grabs that might interest him. His parents refuse to let 
him go.

Silas buys two crates without being allowed to check out the 
contents in advance. He is given a great deal when they do not 
sell at the auction and he ships them to Zac as a gift. Zac 
unexpectedly gets three crates and not two.

The day Zac receives them, two of his friends, Gus Nibley and Lexi 
Frost, show up at his house accompanied by a girl who is new to 
town.

Celeste Halcyone, an exchange student from France, is extremely 
intelligent and especially gifted in science. 

She has come to the United States to become more proficient in 
English so she can eventually study astrophysics and quantum 
mechanics.

Her English is her third language so she speaks with an accent and 
is not always grammatically correct. 
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Topping it all off, she is an extremely pretty dark-haired, dark-
eyed girl with a mysterious air about her. She holds a Silver 
Glove Level in the French Martial Art of Savate, a form of kick 
boxing.

Zac gets help from his friends to move the crates to a basement 
workshop where they are opened and one is found to contain various 
electrical parts, incomplete circuit boards and old vacuum tubes.

A second crate is filled with old file folders, electrical 
schematics and drawings for strange devices. Zac is perturbed that 
they are all written in a foreign language that he mistakes for 
Greek.

But the third crate, which his grandfather asked him not to open, 
contains two prototype devices that Zac cannot figure out.

In the interim, the military people, part of an intelligence unit, 
discover they have made a mistake and have declassified top secret 
files and devices that were seized from Tesla’s hotel on the night 
he died.

The military has since determined that these files and devices 
pertain to Tesla’s unproven claim that he invented a particle beam 
weapon or death ray that Tesla maintained could destroy 200 
airplanes 20 miles away.

The military wants them back at any cost and sends a squad of 
crack agents to Zac’s hometown to reclaim them.

But they are also aware that Tesla may have received the science 
and the prototypes from “unconventional” sources who also want 
them back because the weapons are too powerful to have at our 
disposal.

Adding to Zac’s problems is an unhinged science teacher, Stover 
Bolt, who hates the Witter family because he was humiliated by 
Zac’s mother who left him at the altar rejecting him. He is 
seeking revenge by trying to destroy Zac.

Bolt has cultivated three not-too bright students to join him with 
his war on Zac.

Meanwhile Zac has been redesigning a project that almost burned 
his school down and for which got him temporarily expelled. He 
hopes to exhibit it again.

With it just about ready for trials, Bolt and his cronies break 
into Zac’s workshop setting off a chain of events that causes a 
plasma ball to form, crashes through the home’s roof and destroys 
an adjacent electrical transformer.

For this he is banished from the basement. Celeste comes to the 
rescue by talking her father, someone we never meet, into giving 
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Zac some space in what appears to be an empty warehouse in an 
industrial park.

With much work by the four friends, and especially Celeste’s 
scientific insights and ability to read the detailed plans that 
are written in Serbian Cyrillic text, they are able to test the 
devices.

Celeste has yet to tell them what they are dealing with before 
firing them inside the workshop. At the test firing, the device 
short-circuits and destroys Gus’s motorcycle with a fiery plasma 
ball.

The ball escapes from the warehouse through a fan vent but is seen 
by a crowd of people before it dissipates harmlessly down another 
fan vent at the far end of the building.

Zac’s location, however, has been discovered by Bolt and his gang 
as well as by the police chief whose daughter is part of Bolt’s 
group.

The military intelligence unit decides to move on Zac and get the 
devices back. They are too late. Bolt’s group has secretly stolen 
them.

Compounding the problems is Celeste’s former boyfriend, a 
Catalonian separatist who joined the fight in Syria with an 
unknown army. Celeste thought it might have been the Kurds. 

In any event she had broken up with him when he radicalized and is 
hoping he doesn’t come looking for her. He does.

Darios Gruas and his brother Urbà accidentally link up with Bolt’s 
group while showing Celeste’s picture around at the high school. 
Thora Cringe, one of the students, sees an opportunity and 
introduces the brothers to Bolt.

They reveal to Bolt that they are really in town to raise money 
for the Catalan separatist movement and to take Celeste back with 
them. Bolt hatches a plot to use the brothers by extorting $25 
million from the city in exchange for not blowing up city hall 
with the particle beam weapon.

Bolt, however, doesn’t know how to fire the weapon, and arranges 
to kidnap Celeste and bring her to his mountain retreat to teach 
them how it works under the threat of killing her beloved support 
dog, Georgette.

Zac, with the help of Lexi, and his turncoat friend, Gus, they 
manage to lure half the gang members outside where they overcome 
them cutting down the odds. They then steal the van holding the 
particle beam devices and try to drive away.

Inside the cabin Celeste frees herself and gets into a fight with 
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Thora, a large school wrestling champion, and manages to daze her 
with a kick to the head. It gives her enough time to escape and 
leap into the departing van with her friends.

Bolt and Darios chase after the van on ATVs but Celeste turns the 
weapon on them and holding them off until her mysterious father 
can arrange her rescue and retrieval of the weapon.

In the end, Zac gets the respect he has been seeking, and the 
recognition and relationships he never dreamed he would get.  
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